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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

October 1, 2008

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex located at 5401 South Croatan Highway at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, October 1, 2008.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray;




Comr. Doug Remaley and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Attorney John Leidy; Cliff Ogburn; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Bonita Hurdle; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Angela Welsh; Kelly Wyatt; Roberta Thuman; Philip Wolfe, Wayne Kidd, Christopher Day; Thomas Garretson; Michael Flowers; Anthony Bartelotta; Hayden Poulin; Steven Anderson; Doug Ludden; Bryan Seawell; Roc Sansotta; Jerry Steskal; Michael Robinson; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. followed by a moment of silent meditation and the pledge of allegiance.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Cahoon requested and the Board concurred to move item #14 (financing for Windmill Point purchase) out of the Consent Agenda to item #22a.  

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the October 1st agenda as amended (with removal of the item concerning financing for Windmill Point purchase).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE

No one present wished to speak during Audience Response.  

RECOGNITION OF BONITA HURDLE - CERTIFIED HUMAN RESOURCE MGMT

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented a plaque for Certification of Human Resource Management to Bonita Hurdle, the Town's Human Resource Coordinator.

PROCLAMATION OCTOBER 2008 DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AWARENESS MONTH 

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented the Proclamation declaring October 2008 as Domestic Violence Awareness Month.  The Proclamation read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, domestic violence is a pattern of control in an intimate relationship where one person uses coercion and violence to gain power and control over their partner; AND 

'WHEREAS, domestic violence includes not only physical abuse, but also mental abuse, emotional abuse, financial abuse, isolation, and sexual violence; AND 

 

'WHEREAS, women of all races and socioeconomic backgrounds are vulnerable to violence by an intimate partner; AND 

'WHEREAS, according to a Commonwealth Fund Survey, nearly 1/3 (31 percent) of American women report being raped and/or physically assaulted by a current or former spouse, partner, or date at some time in their lifetime; AND

'WHEREAS, on average, more than three women are murdered by their husbands or boyfriends in this country every day, according to the US Department of Justice; AND

 

'WHEREAS, according to the North Carolina Coalition Against Domestic Violence, in North Carolina alone, over 500 women, men, and children have been murdered as a result of domestic violence since January 1, 2002; AND 

 

'WHEREAS, NC ranked 11th in the nation for the number of per capita homicides committed by men against women in 2005, up from a ranking of 15th the year before, according to the Violence Policy Center; AND 

'WHEREAS, according to the Women’s Institute for Leadership Development for Human Rights, high rates of poverty, poor education, limited job resources, language barriers, and fear of deportation increase the difficulty in finding help and support services for women of color; AND 

 

'WHEREAS, according to the North Carolina Coalition Against Domestic Violence, understanding all forms of oppression will lead to the social change necessary for the elimination of the institutional, cultural, and individual oppressions that contribute to domestic violence 

'NOW, THEREFORE, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby proclaim October 2008, as “DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AWARENESS MONTH” and October 1, 2008, as “NATIONAL DAY OF UNITY” in North Carolina. I further urge our citizens to increase their awareness and education of this destructive force which deeply affects a large number of families in our state each year and to become part of the efforts to stop violence in families."

PROCLAMATION OCTOBER 5-11, 2008 FIRE PREVENTION WEEK 

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented the Proclamation declaring October 5 - 11 as Fire Prevention Week.  The Proclamation read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head is committed to ensuring the safety and security of all those living in and visiting our Town; AND

'WHEREAS, fire is a serious public safety concern both locally and nationally, and homes are where people are at greatest risk from fire; AND

'WHEREAS, the nonprofit National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) has documented through its research that home fires killed 2,580 people in the U.S. in 2006 - roughly seven people every day; AND  

'WHEREAS, Nags Head’s first responders are dedicated to reducing the occurrence of home fires and home fire injuries through prevention and protection education; AND

'WHEREAS, the residents of Nags Head are responsive to public education measures and are able to take personal steps to increase their safety from fire; AND

'WHEREAS, residents who have planned and practiced a home fire escape plan are more prepared and will therefore be more likely to survive a fire; AND

'WHEREAS, the 2008 Fire Prevention Week theme, “It’s Fire Prevention Week – Prevent Home Fires!” effectively serves to remind us all of the simple actions we can take to stay safer from fire during Fire Prevention Week and year-round. I urge all the people of Nags Head to heed the important safety messages of Fire Prevention Week 2008, and to support the many public safety activities and efforts of Nags Head’s fire and emergency services.  

'THEREFORE, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby proclaim October 5 - 11, 2008 as Fire Prevention Week throughout Nags Head, and invite all citizens to attend a community Youth Fire Prevention Night on October 7, 2008, from 5 – 7:30 PM at Fire Station 16."
RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE 

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced firefighters Philip Wolfe, Wayne Kidd, and Christopher Day who were recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service.

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Equipment Operator Thomas Garretson who was recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service.   

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Michael Flowers who was recognized by the Board for five (5) years of service.  

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES 

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced new firefighters Anthony Bartelotta and Hayden Poulin who were welcomed to Town employment by the Board.

Police Chief Wayne Byrum introduced new police officers Steven Anderson and Doug Ludden who were welcomed to Town employment by the Board.

Planning Director Tim Wilson introduced building inspector Bryan Seawell who was welcomed to Town employment by the Board. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity for Mickey's Northend Taxi - Michael Robinson, owner 
  

The memo from the Town Clerk concerning the request for Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity for Mickey's Northend Taxi was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"On July 29, 2008 the attached application for a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity was  received in the Town Clerk’s office, the applicable fee was paid, and a copy electronically forwarded to the Police Division for investigation.  

'This application is from Mickey's Northend Taxi, Michael Robinson, owner.   

'The application was verified by the applicant under oath and the applicant has paid the $50.00 application fee. 

'Section 46-73 of the Town Code requires the Board of Commissioners, before making any decision with respect to the issuance of a Certificate, cause to be made a full and complete investigation of all facts and may, if it desires, subpoena witnesses and utilize the services of the Public Safety Director, or his designee, or any officer or employee of the Town.  

'In determining whether a public convenience and necessity requires the granting of a certificate, Section 46-74 of the Town Code requires the Board of Commissioners to take into consideration the following factors:

'Whether or not the public convenience and necessity satisfies the requirement for public safety and availability within the town.

'The financial responsibility of the applicant and the likelihood of the proposed service being permanent, responsible, and satisfactory.

'The number and conditions of taxicabs to be operated.

The schedule of the proposed rates and fares to be charged.

The experience of the applicant in the taxicab business.

Consideration of GS 160A-304, regulation of taxis.

Such other relative facts as may be deemed necessary and advisable.

'Section 46-76 (a) of the Town Code requires the Board of Commissioners to grant a certificate when the applicant has established to the Board of Commissioners’ satisfaction that the public convenience and necessity would be served, that the requirements of this chapter are complied with, and that the factors considered by the Board, as set out in Section 46-74 favor the issuance of a certificate.  Each certificate may contain such terms and conditions as the Board of Commissioners may consider desirable to impose for the public welfare, safety, convenience or necessity.  

'Section 46-76 (b) of the Town Code requires the Board of Commissioners to deny a certificate to an applicant who does not establish to the Board's satisfaction that the issuance of a certificate would serve the public convenience and necessity, or when, in the considered opinion of the Board, the applicant would not comply with the provisions of Chapter 46 of the Town Code, or that the requirements in Section 46-74 favor disapproval of the application.

'The application and background information have been reviewed/processed by the Police Division, Lt.  Kevin Brinkley, and response, which is positive, is attached. 

'Public Hearing has been scheduled for the October 1, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting."

Town Attorney John Leidy opened the Public Hearing to consider the application for Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity for Mickey's Northend Taxi.  

Michael Robinson, owner of Mickey's Northend Taxi, summarized his history in the taxi cab and transportation business; he stated that he is looking forward to serving the area.  

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Attorney Leidy closed the Public Hearing.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity for Mickey's Northend Taxi noting compliance with the following Town Code required factors:

1)
The public convenience and necessity satisfies the requirement for public safety and 
availability within the town.

2)
The financial responsibility of the applicant and the likelihood of the proposed service being 
permanent, responsible, and satisfactory.

3)
The number and conditions of taxicabs to be operated.

4)
The schedule of the proposed rates and fares to be charged.

5)
The experience of the applicant in the taxicab business.

6)
Consideration of GS 160A-304, regulation of taxis.

7)
Such other relative facts as may be deemed necessary and advisable.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Discussion of ordinance amendment to make properties physically divided by a street right-of-way to be considered as one site - from September 3rd Board meeting 

Planner Angela Welsh summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"The attached ordinance has been drafted at the request of the Mayor at the September 3, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting. As a result of the Boards actions in the Jennette’s pier amendment to allow the use of abutting commercially zoned property across a street for sewage treatment, the Mayor instructed Staff to bring forward an ordinance that would allow property across a street right-of-way to be considered “on-site”.   

'Section 48-85 was adopted to allow a commercial use located in a commercial district (C2, CR, C3) to utilize an abutting lot in a residential district to locate the drainfield and repair area on the residential lot provided certain conditions are met.  

'Staff has expanded on section 48-85 by adding a new sub section 48-85(c) to allow a commercial use in one district to utilize a lot “across the street” for active or repair drainfields.  The proposed ordinance requires all lots used to be owned by the same legal entity. For the purposes of this proposed section of the ordinance two lots separated by a street right-of-way and owned by the same legal entity shall be considered as “on-site” for sewage disposal purposes. Lot coverage calculations for each lot would also be required to be evaluated separately.  The proposed ordinance is not to transfer “development rights” (such as parking, open space, buffering etc.) from one lot to another lot but simply to allow drainfield and repair areas on abutting lots.

'Section 48-407(c)(7)(z) which was adopted several years ago allows hotels in the C-2 district to use an off-site lot for drainfields.  Staff is recommending that this section be deleted because it would be repetitious if this proposed Ordinance is adopted.

'Land Use Plan Consistency

If this ordinance is eventually adopted by the Board of Commissioners properties which were originally classified as having an “off-site” septic system would be deemed “on-site” thereby being consistent with the Land Use Plan.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends initiation of this text amendment process if the Board of Commissioners wants to formally consider an ordinance change."

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to initiate the proposed text amendment that would allow property across a street right-of-way to be considered “on-site” to move forward through the Planning process.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Discussion of ordinance amendment for the SPD-20 District to address removal of trees considered a safety hazard - from September 3rd Board meeting

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The attached ordinance was prepared in response to a request from the Board of Commissioners made at the September 3, 2008 meeting.  The purpose of the ordinance is to specifically authorize the removal of trees in the SPD-20 when found to be a safety hazard to persons or property.  The language presented in the ordinance, allowing Planning & Development Department staff to permit the removal of unsafe trees, is the exact same language as found in Town Code Section 48-442(g)(3)a.3., SED-80, Special Environmental District.  The SPD-20 and SED-80 Districts have a shared regulatory intent and purpose designed to preserve native vegetation and protect trees.  In recognition of this commonality between the two districts, staff finds that the provisions in the SED-80 District governing the removal of unsafe trees, which have worked well in the past for that zoning district, would apply and work equally as well in addressing the same issue in the SPD-20 District.

'Should the Board of Commissioners desire to formally consider amending the zoning ordinance to consider this change, an approved motion initiating the zoning ordinance amendment process will be required in accordance with Town Code Section 48-661, Motion to Amend.  If a zoning text amendment is initiated by the Board at the October 1, 2008 meeting, this text amendment will be placed on the Planning Board’s October 21, 2008 meeting agenda for review and recommendation."

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to initiate the proposed text amendment that would authorize the removal of trees in the SPD-20 District when found to be a safety hazard for forwarding through the Planning process.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Tabled from August 6, 20, 2008 Board meetings - Consideration of zoning ordinance amendment -  residential design standards/elimination of current alternative commercial exterior design standards

The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"From August 6, 2008 Board Actions - The Board passed a motion to table discussion on the proposal concerning residential design stds/elimination of current alternative commercial exterior design standards until the August 20th mid-month mtg. 

'From July 2, 2008 Board Actions - The Board unanimously passed a motion to table the ordinance concerning commercial design standards and increased points for buildings using residential design standards.    Please see attached memo from Planner Angela Welsh in response to Comr. Oakes' request for a list of commercial businesses and their square footage.  

'From original backup - The proposed ordinance initiated by the Board of Commissioners is based upon recommendations previously presented by staff regarding changes to commercial architectural standards.  The attached ordinance would increase the minimum total number of points required for buildings using residential design standards and would furthermore eliminate the current “alternative commercial exterior design” standards, making all commercial buildings not using residential design standards subject to a review board approval (Board of Commissioners).  

'Planning & Development staff and the Planning Board recommend ordinance adoption."

Mayor Cahoon introduced the tabled agenda item concerning the ordinance amendment and residential design standards/elimination of current alternative commercial exterior design standards.

Comr. Oakes expressed his concern about a review board; he suggested that the Board consider a modified requirement that residential design standards be adhered to by any structure under 14,999 square feet.

Board members stated that they did not feel they were qualified to serve on an architectural review board.  

Planning Director Wilson stated that the increased square foot change noted by Comr. Oakes would be reasonable and would be an incremental change which could always be revisited at a later date.   He agreed with Comr. Oakes that the use of a review board was not viable.

It was Board consensus to send the proposed text amendments back through the Planning process with a modification to the requirement to use residential design standards increased from 7,000 to 14,999 square feet for commercial buildings.

Planning Director Wilson confirmed that the proposal is to be presented to the Planning Board at their November 2008 meeting. 

From September 3, 2008 Board meeting - Discussion of modification to Public Works debris drop-off site hours of operation 

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the agenda summary sheet concerning the Public Works debris drop-off site hours of operation which read in part as follows:

"When the Public Works Bulk Item/Vegetation Drop-off Yard first opened, it operated on Tuesday and Thursday, from 8:00 – 4:00, and Saturday, from 9:00 – 1:00.  At the September 3rd Board of Commissioners meeting, staff was directed to change the days of operation to Monday, Thursday (8 hours each) and Saturday (4 hours).  This change was implemented on September 8th.  Also discussed was the possibility of adding another 8 hour day during the week.  The Town’s cost per hour for the Attendant is $10.77.  This means that adding one 8 hour day of operation per week would cost an additional $4,480.32 per year."

It was Board consensus that the Public Works debris drop-off site be opened eight (8) hours each on Mondays, Thursdays, and Saturdays.  It was noted that a Budget Adjustment would be submitted for Board consideration at the October 22, 2008 Board mid-month meeting to accommodate this change.

Removed from Consent Agenda - Consideration of Resolution/Request for Public Hearing authorizing LGC application for financing approval of purchase of Windmill Point property located at 6906 S. Croatan Highway - removed from Consent Agenda to item #22a

The agenda summary sheet concerning the Windmill Point purchase read in part as follows:

"Attached Resolution authorizes the Finance Officer to proceed with the purchase of the Windmill Point property on US 158 by filing an application with the North Carolina Local Government Commission.  The Resolution also requests approval to ask for financing proposals from financial institutions.   

'Authorization for a Public Hearing to be scheduled for the October 22, 2008 Board meeting is also being requested."
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested that the Town put down $200,000 and finance $500,000 over 10 years; this should have less effect on future budgets.

Mayor Cahoon directed Finance Officer Kim Kenny to obtain the options/quotes available and proceed with the LGC application with a $500,000 loan amount if able to meet the LGC deadline and, if not, to proceed as originally determined with the $700,000 loan amount.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the resolution concerning the LGC application for the Windmill Point property with a borrow amount of $700,000 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.  

The resolution concerning the LGC application for the Windmill Point property with a borrow amount of $700,000, was modified and adopted later in the meeting, please see below. 

Finance Officer Kim Kenny was directed by the Board to check on a suggestion by citizen Roc Sansotta concerning the possibility of receiving a much lower interest rate if the loan amount drops by an extra $50,000 and to bring back this information for Board consideration.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Thank you to staff

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn and all Town departments who did a great job cleaning up after the recent northeaster storm.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Water fund payback

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked about paying back the Water Fund where the Town borrowed money previously; she suggested it be discussed at the November 2008 Board meeting.

Town Manager Cameron stated that payback to the Water Fund would be discussed in the upcoming audit report.

Comr. Gray - Beach driving permits for employees

Comr. Gray asked about providing beach driving permits to Town employees for their personal vehicles free of charge.  He stated that the permit is required to control driving on the beach, not for making money.

It was Board consensus to allow one free beach driving permit per employee.

Comr. Gray - Information Technology (IT) vacant position

Comr. Gray questioned the status of filling the vacant Information Technology (IT) position.

Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn reported that several people were interviewed for the position; Town Manager Cameron noted that one person was qualified for the position and was offered the job but declined due to the proposed salary and the current economic situation.   

Comr. Remaley - Recycling update

Comr. Remaley requested an update on the Town’s recycling efforts.

Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn reported that the commercial glass pickup issues are beginning to be resolved with the businesses; the new residential recycling program currently has 120 accounts; additional details on the recycling program will be provided as an FYI in the Board’s mid-month meeting packages.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler noted that the glass crusher demonstration was rescheduled for October 8, 2008.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney John Leidy - English property closing for Jennette's Pier project 
Town Attorney John Leidy reported that the closing of the English property - a part of the  Jennette's Pier project - is scheduled for tomorrow, Thursday, October 2, 2008.

Town Attorney John Leidy - Request for Closed Session to discuss litigation - HML Corporation waterline project and Baltic Street - in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3)

Attorney Leidy stated that he has several issues for discussion during Closed Session:  a litigation matter concerning the Baltic Street project, the acquisition of real estate at the old Post Office lots/Gilliam Wood property, and the contract concerning the acquisition of the soundfront property purchased from Waterfront LLC.  

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - September 2008 Northeaster

Town Manager Cameron thanked staff for doing a great job in response to the recent northeaster.  Staff provided reports.

Planning Director Tim Wilson reported that approximately 30 structures were condemned as a result of the storm; the most prevalent damage was exposed septic systems and ingress/egress to  homes; the Health Dept. has to verify that the septic systems have been repaired; there were no structures that were lost; in response to Comr. Oakes, Mr. Wilson stated that in some instances waterlines were affected.  

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile summarized the damage to the Town's beach accesses as a result of the storm; eight (8) accesses were closed; on Surfside Drive there are still two (2) residences without water as easements have so far been unable to be obtained from neighboring property owners; in addition part of Surfside Drive was lost in the storm. 

It was Board consensus to apply to CAMA to fill with sand/gravel the section of Surfside Drive that was lost – approximately 20 feet.    

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that the 2" waterline that was installed years ago on Surfside will need to be replaced; he will provide an update to the Board at their October 22, 2008 mid-month meeting. 

Town Manager Cameron stated that NCEM and FEMA will be visiting the area to view the beach erosion.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update from CSE on beach nourishment

Town Manager Cameron informed the Board that an update from Coastal Science Engineering is included in the FYI portion of their Board packages. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Polar Plunge event

Town Manager Cameron and Deputy Town Clerk Michelle Gray are working with Polar Plunge officials for the event scheduled for Saturday, February 21, 2009 – the event plans on taking place just north and south of the Jennette’s Pier site. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Baltic Street project

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile reported that the Baltic Street structure (laundry building) demolition is expected to be completed today (October 1, 2008); the access walkway is scheduled for construction next week.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Phase II of multi-use path

Bid award for Phase II of the US 158 west side multi-use path will be presented for Board consideration at the October mid-month meeting. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Nags Head Woods Road

Town Manager Cameron reported on some accelerated erosion in the area of Nags Head Woods Road where it turns – just before it opens to the Sound.  He stated that the Town Engineer is preparing a cost analysis with the first action to be having the area surveyed.  An update is to be provided to the Board at an upcoming meeting.  Rip rap from the Baltic Street project as well as concrete removed from the beach is being stockpiled for use as needed.

In response to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Mr. Barile stated that citizens can now request mulch from the Town. 

Continuation of agenda item #14 - Windmill Point property purchase and resolution with loan amounts of $700,000 and $500,000 - from earlier in the Board meeting

Finance Officer Kim Kenny reported that she spoke with an RBC underwriter concerning the possibility of a more favorable interest rate when borrowing a smaller amount such as $500,000 rather than the $700,000 originally requested for the Windmill Point property purchase.  Ms. Kenny explained that she was told that, in general, more favorable rates are seen when borrowing more although not necessarily a significant difference.

Town Manager Cameron - Upcoming meetings

Town Manager Cameron reported that he will be attending a meeting in Wilmington this week  concerning the Town's local beach nourishment project permits.  He will also be attending a meeting next week in Raleigh with Billy Ray concerning the Jennette’s Pier project wastewater treatment site.  

Continuation of agenda item #14 - Windmill Point property purchase and resolution with loan amounts of $700,000 and $500,000

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the first resolution (with the borrow amount of $700,000) with the addition of "in full" added to paragraph (2) (b).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The $700,000 loan amount resolution, as adopted/amended, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to purchase property, commonly referred to as the Windmill Point property, located at 6906 S. Croatan Highway, in conjunction with the Dare County Tourism Board for open space for possible future community development to better serve the citizens of Nags Head; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to finance the purchase by installment contract with a financial institution authorized under NCGS 160A, Article 3, Section 20; AND

'WHEREAS, findings of fact by this governing body must be presented to enable the North Carolina Local Government Commission to make its findings of fact set forth in NCGS 159, Article 8, Section 151 prior to approval of the proposed purchase contract.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, meeting in regular session on the 1st day of October 2008 make the following findings of fact: 

'1.
The proposed contract is for the purchase of property.  

'2.
Because of the relatively small nature of the total project cost, the proposed installment contract is preferable to alternative financing mechanisms as follows:


a.
Current appropriations in the Town’s operating budget are inadequate to 



fund the purchase.


b.
Currently, fund balance available for appropriation is not sufficient to fund 



the purchase in full.


c.
The Town does not retire enough debt annually to fund the purchase 




using the “two-thirds limitation”.


d.
The proposed financing is preferable to a general obligation bond 




because the costs of authorizing and issuing bonds would be greater than 



those associated with the installment contract.


e.
Revenue bonds are inappropriate for the purchase. 

'3.
The cost of financing under the proposed contractor is greater than the cost of issuing general obligation bonds; the method of financing is an installment contract not to exceed a 10-year maturity between the Town and a financial institution, for the full amount of the acquisition cost of $700,000.

'4.
The sums to fall due under the contract are adequate and not excessive for the proposed purpose because the cost of the purchase is $700,000.  The property will serve as full collateral.  Using this method of financing there will be absolutely no pledge of the Town’s taxing authority.

'5.
The Town of Nags Head's debt management procedures and policies of the contracting unit have been carried out in strict compliance with law - Examination of the audit reports for the past three (3) years will show that the Town’s debt management policies are in strict compliance with North Carolina law.

'6.
There is no anticipated increase in taxes.

'7.
The Town of Nags Head is not in default in any of its debt service obligations.

'8.
The Town Attorney has rendered an opinion that the purchase is authorized by law and is a purpose for which public funds may be expended pursuant to the Constitution and laws of North Carolina.  

'9.
The Town will solicit proposals from financial institutions to assure that the Town is receiving the most favorable terms and interest rates.  After receiving competitive bids for financing the purchase, the  Board of Commissioners will choose, upon Local Government Commission approval, to finance the total cost of the purchase for a period not to exceed ten (10) years.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Finance Officer is hereby authorized to proceed with the purchase by acting on behalf of the Town of Nags Head in filing an application with the North Carolina Local Government Commission for approval of the real property purchase and the proposed financing contract, and other actions not inconsistent with this resolution.  Approval is also provided to request financing proposals from financial institutions.    

'This resolution is effective upon its adoption this 1st day of October 2008.

'The motion to adopt this resolution was made by Comr. Bob Oakes, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler and passed by a vote of 5 - 0."

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the second resolution to include the borrow amount of $500,000 and with the addition of "in full" added to paragraph (2) (b).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The $500,000 loan amount resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to purchase property, commonly referred to as the Windmill Point property, located at 6906 S. Croatan Highway, in conjunction with the Dare County Tourism Board for open space for possible future community development to better serve the citizens of Nags Head; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to finance the purchase by installment contract with a financial institution authorized under NCGS 160A, Article 3, Section 20; AND

'WHEREAS, findings of fact by this governing body must be presented to enable the North Carolina Local Government Commission to make its findings of fact set forth in NCGS 159, Article 8, Section 151 prior to approval of the proposed purchase contract.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, meeting in regular session on the 1st day of October 2008 make the following findings of fact: 

'1.
The proposed contract is for the purchase of property.  

'2.
Because of the relatively small nature of the total project cost, the proposed installment contract is preferable to alternative financing mechanisms as follows:


a.
Current appropriations in the Town’s operating budget are inadequate to 



fund the purchase.


b.
Currently, fund balance available for appropriation is not sufficient to fund 



the purchase in full.


c.
The Town does not retire enough debt annually to fund the purchase 




using the “two-thirds limitation”.


d.
The proposed financing is preferable to a general obligation bond 




because the costs of authorizing and issuing bonds would be greater than 



those associated with the installment contract.


e.
Revenue bonds are inappropriate for the purchase. 

'3.
The cost of financing under the proposed contractor is greater than the cost of issuing general obligation bonds; the method of financing is an installment contract not to exceed a 10-year maturity between the Town and a financial institution, for the full amount of the acquisition cost of $500,000.

'4.
The sums to fall due under the contract are adequate and not excessive for the proposed purpose because the cost of the purchase is $500,000.  The property will serve as full collateral.  Using this method of financing there will be absolutely no pledge of the Town’s taxing authority.

'5.
The Town of Nags Head's debt management procedures and policies of the contracting unit have been carried out in strict compliance with law - Examination of the audit reports for the past three (3) years will show that the Town’s debt management policies are in strict compliance with North Carolina law.

'6.
There is no anticipated increase in taxes.

'7.
The Town of Nags Head is not in default in any of its debt service obligations.

'8.
The Town Attorney has rendered an opinion that the purchase is authorized by law and is a purpose for which public funds may be expended pursuant to the Constitution and laws of North Carolina.  

'9.
The Town will solicit proposals from financial institutions to assure that the Town is receiving the most favorable terms and interest rates.  After receiving competitive bids for financing the purchase, the  Board of Commissioners will choose, upon Local Government Commission approval, to finance the total cost of the purchase for a period not to exceed ten (10) years.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Finance Officer is hereby authorized to proceed with the purchase by acting on behalf of the Town of Nags Head in filing an application with the North Carolina Local Government Commission for approval of the real property purchase and the proposed financing contract, and other actions not inconsistent with this resolution.  Approval is also provided to request financing proposals from financial institutions.    

'This resolution is effective upon its adoption this 1st day of October 2008.

'The motion to adopt this resolution was made by Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler, seconded by Comr. Bob Oakes, and passed by a vote of 5 - 0."

CONSENT AGENDA

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as amended (with removal of item #14 concerning LGC financing of Windmill Point property purchase).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #3 to FY 08/09 Budget Ordinance 

Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report 

Approval of Minutes 

Pond Island street assessment - final report 

Replacement of Public Works - Sanitation vehicle #57 

Consideration of amendment to Traffic Control Map re: No Thru Truck signage south of Admiral Street on Wrightsville Avenue - from September 3, 2008 Board meeting 

Request for Public Hearing to consider final conditional use site plan for Jennette's Pier facility 

Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendments for hospital signage 

Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment submitted by Sea Foam Properties, Inc. to amend Town Code Section 48-405(c)(2), Hotels, CR Zoning District to add a condition to permit offsite drainfield locations 

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The memo concerning the Pond Island Street Assessment, as approved, read in part as follows:

"One original bill for the tenth annual installment of the Pond Island Street Assessment was mailed out on August 1, 2008 and was due on September 1, 2008.  This installment was paid in full before the due date of September 1.

'There are no assessments left owing for the Pond Island Street Assessment."

The memo concerning the Sanitation Vehicle #57, as approved, read in part as follows:

"The approved town Operating Budget for FY 2008-09 included funds to replace two Sanitation vehicles, one automated (residential) refuse truck, and a 1995 International dump body flatbed with a power lift (vehicle #57).  The requirements for this second vehicle, as approved in the budget, was that it had to be the same size (have the same carrying capacity) as the existing truck.  However, truck manufacturers have discontinued making a 29,000 pound gross vehicle weight (GVW) truck.  A 2008 model Ford F-750 chassis, with a GVW of 33,000 lb. has been found on State contract.  This chassis costs $46,751.00.  The required dump body with the power lift will cost $16,250.00 to purchase and install.  This brings the total cost to replace vehicle #57 to $63,001.00.  

'The budgeted amount for this replacement vehicle was $54,347.00.  The increased cost is due, in part, to the larger sized vehicle, but primarily to the increase in the cost of steel.  Funds are available in the Capital Outlay Equipment (580-577400) line of the Sanitation budget to cover this $8,654.00 difference.  These are part of the funds budgeted for the replacement of vehicle #988, an automated (residential) refuse truck.  Bids have been received for the replacement of this truck, but the decision has been made not to do so at this time.

'A second option is to purchase a 2009 International 4300 (also on State contract) which has a GVW of only 25,500 lbs, which is smaller then the current vehicle. The price for this vehicle would be $52,938.94 and the price of the body would be the additional $16,250, bringing the total to $69,188.94. This truck would be $14,841.94 over budget. The problem with this truck is that it would be smaller then the existing vehicle #57.

'The option described in paragraph 1, above, is the lowest cost way to meet the Board’s direction, as contained in the FY 2008-09 Operating Budget, to replace vehicle #57 with one of the same size.  It will actually give us two additional tons of carrying capacity when the removal of storm, and other types of, debris is required.  Approval is requested and recommended."

The ordinance concerning the amendment to the Traffic Control Map for the No Thru Truck signage south of Admiral Street on Wrightsville Avenue, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Cahoon - Consideration of appointment of voting delegate to annual NCLM Conference 

It was Board consensus that Town Manager Cameron be appointed as the Town's voting delegate for the annual NCLM Conference business meeting scheduled for later this month in Charlotte.  

Mayor Cahoon - Jennette's Pier

Mayor Cahoon reported that the variance request for Jennette's Pier to be rebuilt was unanimously approved by the Coastal Resources Commission (CRC) at the Commission's recent meeting. 

Mayor Cahoon - Crosswalk discussion 

Mayor Cahoon asked Board members to consider crosswalks at each beach access.

Staff was directed to bring back a map identifying the beach accesses that have and those that do not have crosswalks to assist the Board during discussion.  It was confirmed that adding a  crosswalk will mean painting the stripes on the roadway and adding a pedestrian crossing sign.

Mayor Cahoon – Nags Head Woods graveyard

Mayor Cahoon explained that the Town owns property in Nags Head Woods where people have been burying their loved ones; she said that there should exist a policy on how the properties are used – at the very least a layout of what is in the graveyard should be prepared. 

Mayor Cahoon appointed Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Comr. Oakes, Attorney John Leidy, and Town Manager Cameron to a committee to look into preparing a policy of how to use the Town property in Nags Head Woods for a graveyard.  She noted no specific timeframe to report back to the Board with an update. 

Mayor Cahoon – Outer Banks Hospital text amendments

Mayor Cahoon noted that the Outer Banks Hospital has zoning ordinance text amendments concerning signage coming forward for consideration.  She thanked staff for working with the hospital staff and she specifically thanked Planning Director Wilson for determining that an informational sign need not be a Town Code text amendment but may be approved administratively.  

Mayor Cahoon – Upcoming State legislative session

Mayor Cahoon reminded Board members that in the upcoming State legislative session the request for jetties/groins will need to be re-introduced since last session the House did not act upon it.  Staff is to bring back, in an updated format, the appropriate resolution for Board consideration at the November 2008 Board meeting; in addition, there may need to be some work to encourage the legislation to move forward in the House.

Mayor Cahoon – Carolina Water System

In September 2008 the Town received a notice re: a Utilities Commission hearing for Carolina Water System; Carolina Water System handles the sewage treatment for the Village at Nags Head.  Comr. Oakes and Mayor Cahoon attended the hearing to encourage the Utilities Commission, if the funds are granted to Carolina Water System, to use the funds to fix their infrastructure – on behalf of the citizens with sewage issues with the treatment plant.  

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss the following:

Litigation concerning (1) the Baltic Street/Beacon Motor Lodge project, (2) the US 158 bypass waterline project with the HML Corporation, and (3) the possible property acquisition of the old Post Office lots/Gilliam Wood property - Items (1) and (2) are in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3) and item (3) is in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(5).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 11:15 a.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 11:50 a.m.  Attorney John Leidy reported that during Closed Session the Board discussed only those items it went into Closed Session and no action was taken.

Mayor Cahoon reminded Board members of the mid-month meeting to be held on Wednesday, October 22nd instead of the usual third Wednesday of the month.  The NCLM annual League Conference is scheduled for the same time period as the Board’s usual mid-month meeting.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adjourn to a mid-month meeting on Wednesday, October 22, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room which passed unanimously.  The time was  11:51 a.m.






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

___________________________

Mayor:


___________________________




M. Renée Cahoon
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